

# **AGREEMENT BETWEEN**

THE

**DISTRICT #117** 

**BUS DRIVERS** 

**AND** 

THE JACKSONVILLE SCHOOL DISTRICT #117

2008-2012

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ARTICLE	I – RECOGNITION	
1.1		
1.2		•
1.3		
1.4		4
ARTICLE	II – NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE	
2.1	Meetings	
2.2	Proposals	4
2.3	Tentative Agreements	4-5
2.4	Representatives	5
2.5	Length of Times of Meetings	5
2.6	Mediation	5
ARTICLE	III – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
3.1	Definitions	
3.2	Procedure	
3.3		/
ARTICLE	IV – EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION PROCEDURES	
4.1	Probation	
4.2	Records	
4.3	Discipline Procedures	
4.4	Termination of Employment	8-9
ARTICLE	V - EMPLOYEE AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	
5.1	Personnel File	
5.2	Dues Deductions	
5.3	Other Payroll Deductions	
5.4	Use of School Building	
5.5	Use of Bulletin Boards and Mailboxes	
5.6	Use of District Equipment	11
5.7	Board Agenda	11-12
5.8	Board Agenda Minutes	12
5.9	Association LeaveDocuments	
5.10 5.11	Authorized Representative on Campus	12
5.11	Labor Management Committee	12 12
J. 12	Labor Management Committee	12-13

# <u>JACKSONVILLE TRANSPORTATION—</u> <u>DRAFT OF CONTRACT FOR DISTRIBUTION TO MEMBERSHIP</u>

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ARTICLE	I – RECOGNITION	
1.1		
1.3		4
1.4		4
ARTICLE	II – NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE	
2.1	Meetings	4
2.2	Proposals	
2.3	Tentative Agreements	
2.4	Representatives	5
2.5	Length of Times of Meetings	5
2.6	Mediation	5
ARTICLE	III – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
3.1	Definitions	
3.2	Procedure	
3.3	IV – EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION PROCEDURES	/
ANTICLE		
4.1	Probation	
4.2	Records	
4.3	Discipline Procedures	3
4.4	Termination of Employment	8-9
ARTICLE	V – EMPLOYEE AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	
5.1	Personnel File	-
5.2	Dues Deductions	
5.3	Other Payroll Deductions	
5.4	Use of School Building	11
5.5	Use of Bulletin Boards and Mailboxes	11
5.6	Use of District Equipment	11
5.7	Board Agenda	11-12
5.8	Board Agenda Minutes	12 
5.9	Association Leave	
5.10	Documents	
5.11 5.12	Authorized Representative on CampusLabor Management Committee	10 10 10 10
ე.⊺∠		2-   3

# ARTICLE VI – EMPLOYEE EVALUATION

6.1		
6.2		
6.3		
6.4		
6.5		13
ARTICLE	VII – ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS	
7.1	Vacancy Notices	
7.2	Transfers/Promotion	
7.3	Major Route Restructuring	15
ARTICLE	VIII – CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT	
8.1	Work Day	15-16
8.2	Lunch Period	
8.3	Physical Fitness	
8.4	In-Service/Refresher Courses	
8.5	Subcontracting	
8.6	Extra Trip Pool	
8.7	Summer Driving	18-19
8.8	Holidays Recognized and Observed	19-20
8.9	Drug Tests	20
8.10	Commercial Driver's License	21
8.11	Student Discipline	21
8.12	Call In Procedure	21
8.13	Vacations	21-23
ARTICLE	IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY	
9.1	Seniority	23
9.2		23
9.3		
9.4		
9.5		
9.6	Reemployment Right	
9.7	Category of Position	
9.8	Layoff	24
9.9	Bumping Rights	
9.10	Route Elimination	
ARTICLE	X – LEAVES	
10.1	Sield Leave	0.5
10.1	Sick Leave	
10.2	Absence Due to on the Job Injury	25-26
10.3	Personal Leave	
10.4 10.5	Leave for Jury Subpoena LeaveLeave of Absence	26 OF OF
10.5	Bereavement Leave	
10.0	DCICAVCITICITL LCAVC	2/

10.7	Sick Leave Donation Policy	27-28
ARTICLE	XI – COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS	
11.11	Regular Route Drivers	30-31 31-32 32-33 33-34 34 34-35
	E XII – FAIR SHARE	
12.1		36-37
ARTICLE	XIII – EFFECT OF AGREEMENT	
13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	Complete Understanding	37 38 38
APPEND	DIX A	
Sick	Leave Donation Form	39
APPEND	IX B	
Requ	est for Personal Leave	40-41
APPEND	NIX C	
Griev	ance Report Form	42
Gran Extra	ANDUMS OF UNDERSTANDING dfather for Assistant Mechanic Trip Scheduling	43
Modif	fied Wage Scale	44-45

# ARTICLE I

#### RECOGNITION

- 1.1 The Board of Jacksonville School District #117, Morgan County, Illinois, hereinafter referred to as the "Board", hereby recognizes the District #117 Support Personnel/IEA-NEA, hereinafter referred to as the "Association", as the sole and exclusive negotiating agent for all full-time, part-time, and regularly employed substitute bus drivers, the Head Mechanic, and the Assistant Mechanic. Specifically excluded from the bargaining unit are supervisory, managerial, confidential, short-term employees and students.
- 1.2 Regularly employed part-time bus drivers shall be included in the bargaining unit but their salaries and benefits shall be based on their fractionalized employment status.
- 1.3 Regularly employed substitute bus drivers are defined as those drivers who report on a regular basis for two hours each morning and for two hours each afternoon and who either ride a route with a regularly employed full or part-time bus driver or drive a route in place of a regularly employed full or part-time bus driver.
- 1.4 Temporary drivers are called only after all regular and substitute drivers have been called and assigned routes based on availability. Most temporary drivers are retired drivers. No benefits are paid. There is no expectation of employment.

# **ARTICLE II**

# **NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE**

# 2.1 **MEETINGS**

Negotiations for a successor agreement shall begin no earlier than January 15 of the year the agreement expires.

# 2.2 **PROPOSALS**

All items proposed for negotiations shall be presented in writing by the Association at the first session and thereafter shall not be expanded. The Board of Education may also present proposals at the first session.

The Board of Education will present in writing their counterproposals within twenty-eight (28) days of the date they receive the Association's initial package.

# 2.3 **TENTATIVE AGREEMENTS**

Both parties agree that it is their mutual responsibility to confer upon their respective representatives the necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, make counterproposals, and to seek tentative agreements. Tentative agreements shall be reduced to writing and initialed by the spokesperson of the respective teams at the meeting the tentative agreement is reached, and upon final

agreement the entire contract shall be submitted to the Association for ratification and subsequently to the Board for adoption.

# 2.4 **REPRESENTATIVES**

Each party shall select its own representatives not to exceed five (5) in number. This limit of five (5) refers to the total number of representatives present at any or all sessions and applies if another contract(s) is (are) being negotiated at the same time. Neither party may substitute other individuals to replace members of the designated team of five.

# 2.5 **LENGTH OF TIMES OF MEETINGS**

Bargaining sessions shall be closed to the public. Dates of meetings shall be determined by mutual agreement. Meetings shall generally last two (2) hours, except either party may adjourn a session at an earlier time and both parties may mutually agree to extend a session.

# 2.6 **MEDIATION**

If both parties request the assistance of a mediator, the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service shall be contacted. If FMCS is unavailable for mediation services, the IELRB shall be notified.

#### **ARTICLE III**

# **GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

# 3.1 **DEFINITIONS**

- A. A grievance is a claim by the Association, employee, or group of employees involving an alleged violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of the terms of this agreement.
- B. All time limits shall consist of school days, except that when a grievance is submitted less than ten (10) days before the close of the current school term, time limits shall consist of all weekdays.
- C. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of any employee having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with his/her supervisor and having the grievance adjusted, provided the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of the agreement.

# 3.2 **PROCEDURE**

The parties hereto acknowledge that it is usually most desirable for an employee and the immediately involved supervisor to resolve problems through free and informal communications. If, however, such informal processes fail to satisfy the employee, a grievance may be processed as follows:

For the purposes of this article, bus drivers at Murrayville shall report to the Murrayville principal and bus drivers at Jacksonville shall report to the transportation supervisor at the bus garage.

- A. The grievant or Association shall present the grievance in writing within twenty (20) days of the occurrence of the event giving rise to the grievance specifying the article and clause alleged to have been violated and stating the remedy sought, to the supervisor immediately involved. The immediate supervisor shall arrange a meeting to take place within ten (10) days after the receipt of the grievance. The supervisor shall provide a written answer to the grievance of the aggrieved employee within ten (10) days after the meeting.
- B. If the grievance is not resolved at Step A, the aggrieved or Association may refer the grievance to the Superintendent or official designee within seven (7) days of his receipt of the Step A answer. The Superintendent shall arrange for a meeting to take place within seven (7) days of his receipt of the appeal. Within seven (7) days of meeting, the grievant shall be provided with the Superintendent's written response.
- C. If the grievance is not resolved at Step B, the aggrieved or Association may refer to the Board of Education within seven (7) days of receipt of the Step B answer. The Board of Education shall arrange for a meeting to take place within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the appeal. Within seven (7) days of the meeting, the grievant shall be provided with the Board of Education's written response.
- D. If the Association is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Step C or the time limits expire without the issuance of the Superintendent's written reply, the Association may submit the grievance to final and binding arbitration under the Voluntary Labor Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association, which shall act as the administrator of the proceedings.

If a demand for arbitration is not filed within thirty (30) days of the date for the Step C answer, then the grievance shall be deemed withdrawn.

- 1. The arbitrator, in his opinion, shall not amend, modify, nullify, ignore or add to the provisions of this Agreement. His authority shall be strictly limited to deciding only the issues presented to him in writing by the School District and the Association, and his decision must be based only upon his interpretation of the meaning or application of the express relevant language of the Agreement.
- 2. Each party shall bear the full costs for its representation in the grievance procedure.
- 3. If either party requests a transcript of the proceedings, that party shall bear full costs for that transcript. If both parties order a transcript, the costs of the two transcripts shall be divided equally between the Board and the Union.

- 4. Each party shall share equally the cost of the arbitrator and the AAA.
- 3.3 A. Failure of an employee or Association to act on any grievance within the prescribed time limits will bar any further appeal. An administrator's failure to give a decision within the time limits shall permit the grievant to proceed to the next step. Time limits shall be extended by mutual consent.
  - B. Any investigation, handling, or processing of any grievance by the grievant shall be conducted so that the related work activities of the grievance or the work staff are not interrupted.
  - C. Step A of the grievance procedure may be bypassed and the grievance brought directly to Step B if mutually agreed upon by the employee and the Superintendent.
  - D. If the Superintendent and Association mutually agree, a grievance may be submitted directly to arbitration.
  - E. Class grievances involving one or more employees or one or more supervisors and grievances involving an administrator above the building level may be initially filed by the Association at Step B.
  - F. The Board acknowledges the right of the employee to have a local Association representative present, if the grievant requests one, at Step 3.2B and any Association representative, if the grievant requests one, present at Step 3.2C. No employee shall be required to discuss any grievance if the Association representative is not present, if one is requested.
  - G. No reprisals. No reprisals shall be taken by the Board or the administration against an employee because of his participation in a grievance.
  - H. With the Superintendent's approval, the grievant and one union representative may be released from his/her regular assignment without loss of pay or benefits to attend the meetings specified in 3.2 A-D.
  - I. All records related to a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the employees.
  - J. A grievance may be withdrawn at any level without establishing precedent.
  - K. If the Association or any employee files any claim or compliant in any forum other than under the grievance procedure of this Agreement, then the Board shall not be required to process the said claim or set of facts through the grievance procedure.
  - L. If both the Superintendent or designee and Association mutually agree, the expedited Arbitration Rules of the Arbitration may be used instead of the Voluntary Labor Arbitration Rules.
  - M. The Association Grievance Form is attached as Appendix C.

# **ARTICLE IV**

#### **EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION PROCEDURES**

# 4.1 **PROBATION**

An employee who is a member of this bargaining unit shall have his/her probationary period commence from the date the employee is hired by action of the Board of Education and shall run for a period of ninety (90) calendar days. If an employee is hired by the Board as a regular route driver or a substitute bus driver and that employee has been legally qualified to drive a school bus for more than 30 days prior to the Board's employment action, then the employee's probationary period shall be sixty (60) calendar days. Within either the ninety (90) calendar or sixty (60) calendar day probationary period an employee may be discharged at any time without notice, compensation or assigning any reason whatsoever.

If the probationary period is not completed before the end of the school year the probationary period will continue with the next school year.

# 4.2 **RECORDS**

Falsification of records or application forms is grounds for immediate dismissal.

# 4.3 **DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES**

Disciplinary action will be progressive, except for gross misconduct, which the Superintendent may elect to proceed to the level of discipline the Superintendent believes is appropriate given the circumstances of a specific case, including going directly to dismissal. Misconduct by an employee that does not constitute gross misconduct, shall include such conduct as being late for work, insubordination, use of profanity, or poor job performance shall be addressed on a progressive basis. Gross misconduct shall include such conduct as violating safety standards that threaten the safety of children, child abuse or neglect, theft, fraud, or felony convictions.

- 1. Verbal Warning in writing
- 2. Written Warning
- 3. One to Five Day Suspension Without Pay
- 4. Discharge

Employees shall be advised of the right to union representation whenever disciplinary action is possible.

# 4.4. TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT

- A. The employment of an employee may be terminated for just cause upon action of the Board of Education.
- B. Prior to the dismissal of an employee who has met the probationary period as stated in 4.1, the Board or its designee shall conduct a pre-termination hearing. At least five (5) days notice shall be given prior to the pre-termination

hearing. In addition, the Board or its designee shall provide a notice of charges and the employee shall be given an opportunity to present his/her view of the incident(s) at the pre-termination hearing. If requested by the employee, an Association representative may be present at such pre-termination hearing. The Administration retains the right to conduct exploratory conferences with an employee. The administration retains the right to suspend an employee in excess of five (5) days prior to or after the pre-termination hearing. In no case shall an employee be suspended for more than thirty (30) calendar days without pay.

C. All notices will be sent to the Association President or the Association President will be notified by phone or in person.

# **ARTICLE V**

# **EMPLOYEE AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS**

# 5.1 **PERSONNEL FILE**

Each employee shall have the right to review the content of said employee's personnel file with the exception of those stated in the Employee Record's Act of Illinois and to attach and place therein written reactions to the contents. The employee may review his/her file upon forty-eight (48) hour written advance notice submitted to the Superintendent or designee during the regular business hours established by the Central Office or at a time mutually agreeable with the Superintendent and the employee. The employee shall affix his/her signature and date on the actual copy filed. The signature does not indicate agreement with the contents of the material. The employee may not remove any material from said file and must review the contents of his/her file in the presence of the Superintendent or designee.

An employee may request a copy of his/her personnel file except for any material as stated above. If an employee requests in writing a copy of his/her file, the Board shall have within seven (7) days to meet such request. For each page of material copied, the Board shall charge the standard fee for copying.

An employee may attach a written response to any material contained in his/her file.

# 5.2 **DUES DEDUCTIONS**

Any member of the bargaining unit who has applied for membership in the Association may sign and deliver to the Board's business office an authorization for annual dues deduction. The appropriate authorization forms shall be provided by the Association. The authorization shall remain in effect from year to year unless the employee revokes said authorization between September 1 and September 15 of any year.

The Board shall deduct from each employee's paycheck the current dues of the Association provided the Board has received the proper authorization form starting with the first paycheck in October running through May of each year.

- 5.2.1 Pursuant to such authorization, the Board shall deduct dues from each paycheck beginning in October of each year.
- 5.2.2 The Board shall remit said deducted dues to the Association within ten (10) days following the pay period deduction.
- 5.2.3 The Board shall have no responsibility for collecting past or overdue Association dues.

# 5.3 OTHER PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- 5.3.1 Employees shall have the right to authorize payroll deductions. The following payroll deductions will be split equally between the two (2) paychecks each month.
  - A. Medical Insurance Premiums
  - B. Tax Sheltered Annuity
  - C. Credit Unions
  - D. United Way
  - E. Section 125 Flex Plan
  - F. 403(b) Plan

Employees shall be limited to three (3) authorization changes per program per year. Such changes can only occur in the months of January, April and October and the employee must inform the Board with at least ten (10) working days notice. Change shall be defined as enrollment or any change in the amount of money deducted at the time of the work year. Employees have the right to cancel a deduction at any time; however, once an employee cancels a deduction, he/she shall not be allowed to re-enroll in the program for the remainder of the fiscal year.

# 5.3.2 SANGAMON SCHOOLS CREDIT UNION

The Association will provide authorization cards for payroll deductions for Sangamon Schools Credit Union as follows:

- A. Authorizations are to be received in the District's Business Office by October 1<sup>st</sup>, January 1<sup>st</sup>, or April 1<sup>st</sup> of each year. This will allow three (3) enrollment/change dates for the employee. Employees will receive notification of these enrollment dates with the paycheck in the previous month.
- B. The first deduction (or change) will be made on the 1<sup>st</sup> paycheck following the first full pay period in October, January or April.

For example: Bus Drivers receive a check on October 15<sup>th</sup>. The 1<sup>st</sup> paycheck following the first full pay period in October would be on October 31<sup>st</sup>. The Sangamon Schools Credit Union deduction would be made from each check.

- C. Authorization must note the amount per month (check) to be deducted for each person.
- D. Requests to stop an individual's deductions are to be received from an Association's Officer in the District's business office by the first day of the month preceding the next paycheck.
- E. Equal deductions will be made each paycheck until a request is received to stop deductions (as per "D" above) or a request is received to change deductions on October 1, January 1 or April 1.
- F. A District #117 check will be issued payable to the Sangamon Schools Credit Union for the total credit union deductions made each month. This check will be mailed by the District Payroll Officer directly to the Sangamon Schools Credit Union not later than the first banking date after the date of the payroll.
- G. New employees hired after the dates of 5.3.2.B will be allowed to join the Sangamon Schools Credit Union within 60 days of their hiring date.

### 5.4 USE OF SCHOOL BUILDING

The local Association shall have the right, upon approval of the Superintendent or designee to use the school building for meetings at a time when school is not in session provided that such meetings do not interfere with instructional and/or extracurricular programs. All meeting areas shall be approved by the Superintendent or his designee. Whenever special custodial service is required, the Board may make a reasonable charge for the service.

# 5.5 USE OF BULLETIN BOARDS AND MAILBOXES

The local Association shall have the right to post notice of activities and matters of Association concern on a designated, existing bulletin board. The Association may use the employee's mailboxes for communications to bargaining unit members.

# 5.6 USE OF DISTRICT EQUIPMENT

With prior approval of the building principal, the Association shall be allowed to use District copying machines and personal computers, except for Unit Office equipment, provided that the use of said equipment is done before or after an employee's workday and in no case between the hours of 8:00 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. on days school is in session. Only employees who have demonstrated a working knowledge of said equipment may use the equipment. The Association shall purchase all supplies and materials used in the business of the Association. Equipment shall not be taken from the District's buildings unless prior approval of the Building Principals is given.

# 5.7 **BOARD AGENDA**

During the regular school year, a copy of the agenda for all regular and special Board of Education meetings will be placed in the Association President's mailbox. During the summer months when school is not in session, a copy of the agenda for

all regular and special meetings will be mailed to the Association President's address if the Association provides the necessary self-addressed stamped envelopes.

During the school year the agenda will be placed in the mailbox of the Association's President within 24 hours of the scheduled meeting or mailed when available during the summer months. The 24-hour parameter may be waived in cases of emergencies.

# 5.8 **BOARD AGENDA MINUTES**

One copy of the official open Board minutes shall be placed in the Association President's mailbox or mailed to the President's last known address within ten (10) days after the Board approves such minutes.

# 5.9 **ASSOCIATION LEAVE**

In the event that the Association desires to send representatives to a state or national conference, these representatives shall be excused without loss of salary provided the Association reimburses the District for the cost of substitutes. The Association shall be limited to a maximum of five (5) days per school year. No more than two (2) employees per day shall be excused for said leave. Notification of such leave shall be submitted in writing at least ten (10) school days in advance of the date of the leave. In addition, the Association shall pre-pay the cost of the substitutes prior to the use of said Association Leave. The Head Mechanic and the Assistant Mechanic will qualify for Association Leave only if a qualified substitute, acceptable to the Administration, can be employed for the duration of the leave.

# 5.10 **DOCUMENTS**

The Board agrees to furnish one (1) copy of the following to the President of the Association or designee:

- A. District's budget
- B. Budget amendments
- C. Annual financial report

# 5.11 **AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE ON CAMPUS**

Duly authorized representatives of the Association shall be permitted to transact official Association business before and after the employee's workday, during the employees lunch period, and during an employee's break period if they notify the office at Murrayville or the supervisor at the bus garage. The presence of the authorized representative shall not interfere or disrupt the work schedule of the employees nor interfere with the instruction or extra-curricular programs of the District.

# 5.12 LABOR/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

A Labor/Management Committee shall be established. The Union shall select up to three (3) representatives. The Superintendent shall select up to three (3) representatives. The purpose of the Committee is to meet and confer monthly to

discuss topics of mutual interest. A monthly meeting can be cancelled by mutual agreement. Nothing said by any person during a committee meeting may be used adversely against that person or the parties in any other context or proceeding. These meetings shall not constitute collective bargaining sessions. It is in the interest of all parties to provide constructive dialogue to resolve issues in a cooperative effort. Nothing prohibits the attendance of an additional person if both sides agree.

# **ARTICLE VI**

### **EMPLOYEE EVALUATION**

- 6.1 Employees shall be evaluated at least once per year of employment.
- 6.2 A copy of the evaluation shall be given the employee. If the employee makes a written request for a conference to discuss the evaluation, a conference shall be held within twenty (20) workdays after the employee's request.
- 6.3 Nothing contained herein shall limit the right of the administration to evaluate an employee's performance of assigned duties nor limit the right of management for considering the competency of any employee. However, an employee shall have the right to a conference as stated in 6.2.
- Any grievance filed to this Article shall be limited to violation of the specific procedures as outlined above. All other aspects of evaluation, including, but not limited to, criteria, instruments or personalities, shall not be grievable.
  - Should an employee disagree with their evaluation, said employee can write a rebuttal/response to their evaluation and have it placed in their permanent personnel file.
- 6.5 The Board and the Association agree to meet and write job descriptions for the following positions beginning in October 2009:

Regular bus drivers Regularly employed substitute bus drivers Mail route(s)

Head mechanic \*\* Head mechanic job description will place primary emphasis on maintenance and repair of buses, vehicles and other equipment. However, if all the regular drivers, hourly drivers, substitute drivers and Transportation Supervisor are driving or are committed to drive a route/trip or otherwise not available, then the Head Mechanic shall drive a bus if requested to do so by the Administration.

Assistant mechanic \*\*

\*\* An evaluation instrument needs to be designed.

# **ARTICLE VII**

# ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS

# 7.1 VACANCY NOTICES

- A. A vacancy shall be defined as a position in the bargaining unit which has been newly created, or which has previously existed and has been vacated due to transfer, reassignment, resignation, retirement, death or termination. The term "vacancy" shall not apply to any temporary position or a substitute position for an employee who has been granted a leave of absence.
- B. All vacancies as defined in 7.1.A shall be posted within five (5) working days of the vacancy occurring. All notices shall be posted in the bus garage, Murrayville School and the Board Office. The posting shall be for a minimum of seven (7) calendar days before the position is filled on a permanent basis. Nothing in this article prohibits the Board/Administration from filling a vacancy on a temporary basis.

In the event that a vacancy is not filled within 45 working days, beginning the forty-sixth day an employee will be paid the first step for hourly employees hired after September 1, 1998, and thereafter, for the period of time the employee fills the temporary vacancy.

- C. A vacancy notice shall be mailed to the Association President's home address during the months of June through August. The Association President may mail the vacancy notice to the homes of all bus drivers. The District will provide copying, envelopes and postage.
- D. The initial vacancy shall be filled as per paragraph 2 of 7.2. Any vacancy as a result of transfer or reassignment will not be filled on a permanent basis until the following June, July or August, or may be filled at an earlier date at the discretion of the Administration.
- E. The Board will post vacancies for all non-certified positions outside of the bargaining unit on the bulletin board.

# 7.2 TRANSFERS/PROMOTIONS

Any employee may apply for a vacant position in the District. Such application shall be in writing and given to the Superintendent or designee. In filling such vacancies first, consideration shall be given all qualified employees within the bargaining unit except as stated in the remaining section of this Article and no further restrictions shall be placed on the administration in filling such vacancies.

If two employees in the District apply for the same position with the same category as defined in the District seniority clause of this Agreement and the administration believes both are equally qualified, the most senior employee within that job category shall be offered the vacant position.

For example, if two (2) or more full-time bus drivers apply for a vacant full-time bus driving position and all are equally qualified, the most senior employee shall be offered the vacant position in the full-time bus driving job classification.

The Board/Administration may make an involuntary employee transfer or reassignment when no employee applies for a vacancy that has been posted as provided in paragraph 7.1 above. The Board/Administration may make temporary involuntary employee transfers or reassignments when there is a medical leave, other unpaid leave, or an emergency. When an employee is suspended, with or without pay, the Board/Administration may transfer or reassign an employee to fill the suspended employee's position for the duration of the suspension. Unless the Board/Administration is proceeding to discharge the suspended employee from school district employment, the suspended employee shall return to that employee's previous assignment at the conclusion of the suspension. Before the Board/Administration involuntarily transfers or reassigns an employee pursuant to this paragraph, volunteers shall be sought and the Association shall be conferred with in these circumstances. However, nothing restricts the Board/Administration from making the above transfers or reassignment.

# 7.3 MAJOR ROUTE RESTRUCTURING

In the event of major route restructuring, the Board agrees to meet with and receive input from the Association. The Board also agrees to bargain, upon receipt of a formal demand to bargain from the Association, the impact of the route restructuring with the Association.

#### **ARTICLE VIII**

# CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

# 8.1 WORK DAY

- A. The Head Mechanic's work day shall not exceed eight (8) consecutive hours, excluding a lunch period. The Head Mechanic may be required to work overtime at the discretion of the Administration.
- B. The Assistant Mechanic's hours of employment shall be 3 and ¾ hours per day on days of student attendance during the normal school year. On regular working days of non-student attendance, the Assistant Mechanic's workday shall not exceed 8 hours, including any bus driving assignment. In the event that the Assistant Mechanic has a bus driving assignment on a day of non-student attendance, the number of hours worked as an Assistant Mechanic shall be reduced by the number of hours served as a bus driver. For example, if the Assistant Mechanic drives a bus during a non-student attendance day for 6 hours, the Assistant Mechanic would only be paid for 2 hours as an Assistant Mechanic, providing those 2 hours are worked as an Assistant Mechanic. If the Assistant Mechanic has a bus driving assignment for 8 or more hours, the Assistant Mechanic would be paid only as a bus driver.

The Assistant Mechanic may be required to work overtime at the discretion of the Administration.

# 8.2 **LUNCH PERIOD**

Those employees who work at least eight (8) consecutive hours shall be entitled to a thirty (30) minute to one hour lunch period as assigned by the Supervisor. The lunch period shall be with no pay and not included in the employee's regular workday.

# 8.3 **PHYSICAL FITNESS**

- A. The Board shall require of new employees evidence of physical fitness to perform duties assigned and freedom from communicable disease, including tuberculosis. Such evidence shall consist of a physical examination and a tuberculin skin test and, if appropriate, an x-ray made by a physician licensed in Illinois or any other state to practice medicine and surgery in all its branches not more than 90 days preceding time of presentation to the Board and cost of such examination shall rest with the employee. The Board may, from time to time, require an examination of any employee by a physician licensed in Illinois to practice medicine and surgery and at no cost to the employee.
- B. The Board shall reimburse up to a designated amount for the annual physical examination as is required by the State for renewal of a bus driver's permit. The maximum reimbursement rate will be \$160.00.
- C. Reimbursement for the cost of the physical exam is limited to those items as per the Secretary of State SB-4.5, as said form may be amended.
- D. Effective November 1, 2002, if a TB test or chest x-ray is required, the District will pay the cost of the TB test not to exceed \$15.00. (See 8.9.A for Drug Tests)

# 8.4 IN-SERVICE/REFRESHER COURSES

- A. When an employee is required to attend an institute, training session, or inservice program during the workday, the employee shall suffer no loss of pay or benefits.
- B. The Board will pay each bus driver a minimum of two hours trip pay for attending the required annual refresher course to attain their bus driver's permit.
- C. The Board will pay the Head Mechanic a minimum of two hours trip pay for attending the required annual refresher course to attain his bus driver's permit only if the refresher course occurs outside of the normal work day for the Head Mechanic.

# 8.5 **SUBCONTRACTING**

To the extent allowed by law, during the term of the agreement the Board shall not subcontract work presently performed by members of the bargaining unit. The no subcontracting clause does not prohibit the Board from hiring specialists to perform duties of members of the bargaining unit on a temporary basis or from hiring temporary employees to perform work of the bargaining unit members. The purpose of the contractual items is to restrict the Board from hiring a private corporation and permanently replacing current employees of the bargaining unit. The Board still has the authority to reduce its number of personnel as per Article IX of the agreement and may reduce the number of employees through attrition or dismissal.

#### 8.6 **EXTRA TRIP POOL**

- A. All regular salaried and regular hourly bus drivers, including special education drivers who want to qualify for the extra trip pool must submit his/her name in writing to the Transportation Supervisor by September 15 or December 15 of each year or within fourteen (14) days of initial employment.
- B. Trip sheets shall be posted on the driver's bulletin board by the next business day following their receipt at the bus garage.
- C. All extra trips will be assigned in the order received and on a rotational basis to regular and hourly bus drivers according to seniority. At the time an extra trip is offered to a regular or hourly bus driver, the driver shall accept or decline the assignment. A driver may accept an extra trip assignment and trade that assignment with another bus driver, regular or hourly. The regular or hourly bus driver who trades the extra trip assignment with another bus driver shall inform his/her respective supervisor of the trade at least 48 hours prior to the commencement of the trip.

If a regular or hourly bus driver declines the extra trip assignment, the driver shall be placed at the bottom of the rotational list. However, if a regular or hourly bus driver is requested to take an extra trip within 48 hours or less of the time the trip is to commence, the driver can decline the assignment without losing his/her place on the rotation list. If there are 3 refusals in a row for an extra trip assignment, when notice of the trip is given within 48 hours or less, then the administration may assign the extra trip to the first available regular or hourly bus drivers or substitute drivers. When a regular or hourly bus driver accepts an extra trip assignment and for good cause cancels an extra trip within 48 hours or less from the commencement of an extra trip assignment, then the administration may assign the extra trip to the first available regular or hourly bus drivers or substitute drivers. What constitutes "the first available" shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. Drivers assigned to an extra trip on a "first available basis" do not become part of the regular trip pool as part of that assignment.

D. The Board reserves the right to limit a driver's work week to less than 40 hours per week and thus, the number of hours subject to the overtime provision. In addition, any bus runs conducted in the summer months shall be exempt from the contract provision.

E. If there are no regular drivers available for trips, the most senior regularly employed substitute driver will be called for the first available trip.

# 8.7 **SUMMER DRIVING**

- A. "Summer" is defined as those days which fall between the date regular school ends and the date on which regular school begins, as determined by the school calendar each year.
- B. Notices of summer driving position(s) shall be posted within five (5) working days of the position occurring. All notices shall be posted in the bus garage, Murrayville School Office, and the Board Office. The posting shall be for a minimum of seven (7) calendar days before the position is filled for the summer.
- C. Summer driving positions will be posted as per Article VII of this Agreement. Summer driving positions are not considered vacancies as defined in Article VII, 7.1.A. Signup sheets will be posted in the bus garage and at the Murrayville School Office.
- D. The signup sheet shall list all summer driving positions and the schedule for each position. The signup sheet shall designate a place for regular route drivers to sign indicating his/her interest in a summer driving position, and a separate place for those regular route drivers who desire to drive as a substitute for summer driving positions. When a driver signs up to drive any of these summer routes, the driver is representing that he/she will drive the summer route position every day the route must be run, except for illness or unexpected emergency or with 5 days notice a driver may take two (2) unpaid leave days during a summer driving position. The Director of Transportation may, in his/her sole and exclusive discretion, approve additional unpaid leave days for a summer route driver.

A separate signup sheet shall be posted as provided in subparagraph C, hereinabove, for substitute drivers to sign up indicating his/her interest in substituting for a summer route position.

- E. Drivers for the summer driving positions will be selected first from the most senior regular route drivers. If there are not a sufficient number of regular route drivers who have signed up for the summer positions, then the most senior substitute bus driver will be selected.
- F. When it is necessary to find a driver to substitute on a summer route, the Transportation Director has the right to find a substitute driver who is available to fill the entire period the summer route driver will be absent from driving the summer route. For example, if the driver will be absent for three (3) days, the Transportation Director may use a driver with less seniority to substitute on the summer route if the more senior drivers are not available to drive all the days of the period for which the substitute driver is required.

The Transportation Director shall select substitute drivers according to the following procedure:

- 1) All regular route drivers who have signed up to be substitute drivers for summer driving positions shall be called to substitute first on a rotating basis by seniority. (Example: Drivers shall be listed A, B, C regular route drivers by seniority on the substitute list. Driver A shall be called first, if unavailable go to Driver B. Next day, Driver C shall be called first and if unavailable go to Driver A.)
- 2) If the Transportation Director has called the regular route drivers who have signed up for substituting for summer route positions on a given day and there are no regular route drivers available to substitute on that given day, then the Director shall call the substitute drivers who have signed up to substitute for summer driving positions on a rotating basis by seniority in the same manner as regular route drivers are called.
- 3) Each driver will deliver to the Transportation Director a current home or cell phone number to be used to contact the driver about a substitute driving assignment. The Director or his non-union official management designee, may go to the next driver on the list if the driver who is called does not answer when the call is placed. The Director will leave a message indicating he/she called.
- G. The rate of pay for summer driving will be the "trip rate of pay" as determined by this Agreement.
- Н. The language in this Agreement will not replace and/or supersede language already agreed to for the Summer Mail Position.
- I. If, during the course of the summer, there are extra bus trips that are not part of the "summer driving positions" posted and assigned, these extra summer bus trips shall be assigned to regular route drivers who have signed up on a trip sign up sheet on a rotating basis by seniority. If no regular route drivers are available for summer bus trips, then the substitute drivers shall be assigned on a rotating basis by seniority. Summer extra bus trip sign-up sheets will be posted by May 1 at the bus garage and in Murrayville.

#### 8.8 HOLIDAYS RECOGNIZED AND OBSERVED

The following days shall be paid holidays for regular Bus Drivers:

Labor Day Columbus Day Veteran's Day Thanksgiving Day Friday after Thanksgiving Christmas Day

New Year's Day

Martin Luther King's Birthday

Lincoln's Birthday or President's Day (as determined by the School District calendar)

Friday of Spring Break

(the Friday before Easter if school is not

in session) Memorial Day A driver's annual salary as noted in Article 11.1 includes payment for the above 11 holidays.

Therefore, the total number of workdays is 174 days and the total number of paid holidays is 11 for a total of 185 days. The daily rate of pay is determined by dividing the annual salary by 185 days.

In addition to the above holidays, Mechanics will receive the 4<sup>th</sup> of July, Christmas Eve Day, and New Year's Eve Day as paid holidays except that the Assistant Mechanic's holiday shall be paid for five hours.

In order for an employee to qualify for holiday pay, they must meet the following requirements:

- 1. The employee must work within the payroll period during which the holiday occurs.
- 2. A pre-approved personal leave day shall be considered as working the day before or after a holiday. An employee can use only one (1) day per fiscal year and no more than two (2) employees covered by this contract can take a pre-approved personal leave day in this situation before or after a holiday. All other employees must work the last scheduled day before and after the holiday. Personal leave will be approved on a "first come, first served" basis to those employees who are eligible.
- 3. The employee must have been employed by the Board for at least three (3) months.
- 4. The only exception to the above will be when an employee provides a written physician's verification for illness/absence dated prior to or on the date of absence on either the last working day prior to or the first working day after the holiday.
- 5. Regular or hourly bus drivers will be paid time and one-half of their regular trip rate if they work on a paid holiday. Substitute drivers will be paid time and one-half of their regular hourly rate if they work on a paid holiday.

# 8.9 **DRUG TESTS**

- A. The Board will designate the provider of the test and will have all costs direct billed to the Board Office.
- B. If a driver fails a drug test and then passes the re-testing within one week of the results of the first test, the District will pay for both tests. The intent of this section is to indemnify drivers against false or inaccurate readings of drug screens by the lab/physicians.
- C. It is the driver's responsibility to hold a valid Bus Driver's permit at all times. Failure to maintain a valid permit is cause for dismissal.

# 8.10 **COMMERCIAL DRIVER'S LICENSE**

The Board will reimburse the driver for the cost of the Commercial Driver's License portion of the employee's driver's license.

# 8.11 **STUDENT DISCIPLINE**

- A. When a student or athlete demonstrates inappropriate behavior on a bus, or is disruptive, the bus driver will write a referral and give it to the immediately involved building principal. The principal will take any appropriate action. The principal will complete the discipline referral and return the bus driver's copy within 5 working days.
- B. Coaches and/or chaperones will be required to ride the bus and are responsible for discipline as per procedures for trips and discipline established by the District.
- C. The Board will annually provide copies of each building's student handbook to the Association at the bus garage.

# 8.12 **CALL IN PROCEDURE**

When an employee is unable to report to work, she/he is to call the Transportation Supervisor to arrange for a substitute. If the Transportation Supervisor is unavailable, the employee is to call the Head Mechanic. The employee is to notify the supervisor of the absence no less than thirty minutes prior to the designated start time for route(s).

# 8.13 **VACATIONS**

- A. A year round employee shall earn vacation on the basis of completed fiscal quarters worked. The vacation shall be in days per quarter or one-fourth (1/4) of the annual amount. In the initial year of employment the employee will earn pro-rated days of vacation based on the number of completed fiscal quarters to the start of the new fiscal year (the fiscal year is July 1 through June 30). If a person is initially employed between July 1 and December 31, said employee shall be considered as completing a fiscal year effective July 1 of the following fiscal year. If a person is initially employed between January 1 and June 30, they will earn vacation days for this period of time, but will not be considered as completing a fiscal year until July 1 of the calendar year following employment. All persons hired prior to July 1, 2005 shall be considered to have completed a fiscal year in their initial year of employment regardless of employment date.
- B. Mechanics will be granted vacation days based on the following years of continuous service:

(A day of vacation for the Assistant Mechanic will consist of five (5) hours.)

Beginning with 1-5 years, the employee shall be granted 10 days of vacation. Beginning with 6 years, the employee shall be granted 15 days of vacation.

Beginning with 12 years, the employee shall be granted 16 days of vacation. Beginning with 13 years, the employee shall be granted 17 days of vacation. Beginning with 14 years, the employee shall be granted 18 days of vacation. Beginning with 15 years, the employee shall be granted 19 days of vacation. Beginning with 16 years, the employee shall be granted 20 days of vacation. Beginning with 17 years, the employee shall be granted 21 days of vacation.

- C. When a mechanic reaches the end of a fiscal year, he/she shall receive credit for the vacation earned from the time of employment to the end of the fiscal year in which employment began, and at the proper number of days of each completed quarter worked. After an employee has worked one full year, he/she shall receive credit for vacation due at the end of each quarter (October 1, January 1, April 1 and July 1).
- D. 1. Vacation time earned in one (1) fiscal year shall be used by the end of the following fiscal year, or the mechanic shall lose it except with prior approval of the administration to carry over unused vacation time to the following fiscal year.
  - 2. Mechanics may request to use their vacation time earned during the course of the school year when students are not in session. The District reserves the right to approve or disapprove the requests on the basis of staffing needs as determined by the administration.
  - 3. To use vacations as per the preceding paragraph, notice of intent to use vacation days must be in writing to the supervisor or principal at least two (2) weeks prior to the beginning of the school vacation period.
  - 4. No vacations will be approved during the week immediately preceding the start of the new fall school term. Vacation time may be taken during the week preceding the start of summer vacation with prior approval of the administration. Vacation shall be taken either in one-half or whole day increments.
  - 5. Written vacation schedules for summer vacations shall be filed with the supervisor no later than May 15<sup>th</sup> annually. The schedules are subject to the final approval of the Superintendent and his/her designee.
  - 6. Each school year, if an employee is entitled to fifteen (15) or more days of vacation, the employee, in addition to the above language, may take up to five (5) days of vacation on days of student attendance in any one school year if he/she provides at least thirty (30) calendar days notice and obtains the approval of their supervisor and the Assistant Superintendent of Business. The request will be automatically denied if one mechanic has already been approved for the day(s) requested.
  - 7. Mechanics may use their vacation year-round.

- E. Mechanics terminating their employment shall be entitled to remuneration for the amount of vacation earned to the date of termination.
- F. Effective October 1, 2003, employees on a leave of absence for a work related injury will have their vacation leave frozen until the employee's return to work. Said employees will not lose their accumulated vacation leave, but they will not be allowed to continue to accumulate additional vacation time until the employee's return to active duty.

An employee who has accumulated vacation leave will be allowed to carry over that time into the next fiscal year. Prior to this accumulated leave being taken said employee must submit a request to management for approval just as if this was regular accumulated vacation time for that fiscal year. Said accumulated leave must be used within the next fiscal year.

# **ARTICLE IX**

# **DISTRICT SENIORITY**

- 9.1 **SENIORITY** is the length of the employee's service starting with the first day on which duties are regularly performed. Full and part-time service shall be computed in the same manner.
- 9.2 Seniority is lost upon the following:
  - 1. Resignation
  - Dismissal
  - 3. Retirement
- 9.3 Seniority is retained but shall not accrue during the following:
  - 1. Unpaid leave of absence
  - 2. Unpaid sick leave
- 9.4 Seniority continues to accrue during the following:
  - 1. Paid leave of absence
  - 2. Temporary disability under the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF).
- 9.5 By February 1 annually, the employer shall publish a seniority list. The Association, on behalf of the employees, shall have until February 15 or the first work day thereafter to file written objections to the list. A final seniority list shall be posted in the bus garage and Murrayville by March 1 of the work year.

# 9.6 **REEMPLOYMENT RIGHT**

1. If the Board increases the number of employees or has an employee resign after the honorable dismissal of the employee, the Board shall offer a position to any regularly employed bus driver within one calendar year in reverse order of the layoff (i.e., most senior laid off employee recalled first).

2. Failure to respond within 15 calendar days after the mailing of the Board's letter of recall, sent by certified mail to the employee's address on file with the Board recalling such employee, shall result in termination of the employee's rights to recall hereunder.

# 9.7 **CATEGORY OF POSITION**

The seniority list will have four (4) categories of positions listed on it:

Head Mechanic Assistant Mechanic Regular Drivers Regularly Employed Substitute Bus Drivers

# 9.8 **LAYOFF**

When the District decides to lay off employees, the Board will lay off the least senior individual first (last hired) prior to reducing in rank any other employee in the bargaining unit. Regularly employed substitute drivers will be laid off prior to any permanent driver being laid off.

### 9.9 **BUMPING RIGHTS**

Employees who have had a reduction in the number of hours (a full time employee becoming a part time employee) has the right to bump an individual who is less senior and who is working as a full time employee.

# Example:

Driver A is a Full Time Driver (has an AM/PM Route and a Shuttle) and Driver B is a Special Education Driver. Driver A is reduced in the number of hours he/she will work (Shuttle Route is eliminated). Driver A has more seniority than Driver B – Driver A has the right to bump Driver B and take the Full Time Position. Driver B is then given the AM/PM Route.

Head Mechanic will be allowed to bump a less senior part-time mechanic or a less senior full-time bus driver or a less senior part-time bus driver.

Part-time mechanic will be allowed to bump a less senior full-time bus driver or a less senior part-time bus driver.

# 9.10 ROUTE ELIMINATION

When the Board of Education decides to eliminate one or more bus route(s), the driver with the most seniority who has a route that is being eliminated shall have the right to bump any driver in the District with less seniority. Said driver must exercise said bumping rights within seven working and/or week days or the District will assign a bump within four working and/or week days thereafter. After the bump has taken place for the most senior driver who had his/her route eliminated, the second most senior driver having a route eliminated shall have the right to bump any driver in the District with less seniority. Said driver must exercise said bumping rights within seven working and/or week days or the District will assign a bump within four

working and/or week days thereafter. If more than two routes are eliminated, the process will continue in the same manner until drivers for all routes, which have been eliminated, have completed the process.

After all drivers who have had a route eliminated and bumping rights have been exercised, persons who have been bumped shall be entitled to bump on a seniority basis in the same manner until the process has been completed. Drivers will be paid based upon the amount that has been paid for the route they selected.

# **ARTICLE X**

### **LEAVES**

# 10.1 **SICK LEAVE**

- A. Regularly employed employees shall be entitled to 1.00 day of sick leave per month of employment. For bus drivers, this will be a maximum of ten (10) days per year. For mechanics, this will be a maximum of twelve (12) days of sick leave, 1.00 day of sick leave per month of employment. Unused sick leave shall accumulate to no limit.
- B. Upon completion of the 90-day probationary period, a newly hired regularly employed substitute bus driver shall be entitled to .50 days (or 4 hours) of sick leave per month of employment. This will be a maximum of 10 one-half days per year. Unused sick leave shall accumulate to no limit. For purposes of this agreement, regularly employed substitute bus drivers shall be entitled to 10 one-half days of sick leave and shall accumulate to no limit.
- C. Sick leave may be used for personal illness, illness in the immediate family, quarantine, or death in the immediate family. Immediate family will include spouse, children, father, mother, parents-in-law, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandmother, grandfather, grandchildren, and legal guardian(s).
- D. Serious illness of secondary relatives when the presence of the employee is desired. This shall not apply when an employee is absent to care for another person who is not seriously ill.

# 10.2 ABSENCE DUE TO ON THE JOB INJURY

Absence due to injury incurred in the course of the employee's work day while assigned duties shall be treated as sick leave. However, income received from Worker's Compensation shall be deducted from the District's compensation liability to the employee. When income from other than District funds is received by the employee due to his/her injury, the District shall only be responsible for the remaining salary owed the employee. The intent of the District is that in no case shall the employee who was injured while performing his/her duties receive more than 100 percent of his/her gross salary.

If an employee who is injured on the job receives no District funds, no sick leave benefits will be deducted. If an employee who is injured on the job receives District funds, sick leave benefits will be deducted on a pro-rata basis.

# 10.3 **PERSONAL LEAVE**

- A. Upon request to the Superintendent's office or his designee up to three personal leave or excused absence days may be granted employees for the purpose of handling important business or personal obligations, which the employee cannot reasonably be expected to deal with on other than school time or a school day.
- B. Personal leave/excused absence days off immediately before or after Christmas and Spring vacations, or during the first or last week of school will be approved only upon submittal of the cause of absence. The reason for absence should fall within Board policy. Generally, using these days will be discouraged and employees are expected to make appointments around these days.
- C. If possible, three (3) days notice should be given the Transportation Supervisor using forms provided by the District. If this is not possible, then the form should be filed as soon as possible. Personal leave/excused absence requested after the end of the day preceding or on the day of absence must be followed within three (3) days of the return of the employee by a completed form.
- D. Any charges for personal leave/excused absence days shall be in one-half day multiples.
- E. At the end of the school year any unused personal leave/excused absence days shall be added to the employee's sick leave accumulation.
- F. See Appendix B for form and Board policy.

# 10.4 LEAVE FOR JURY/SUBPOENA LEAVE

When an employee is called for jury duty, the employee shall be granted leave with full pay, but the employee shall pay to the District any amounts of money received for such leave, minus expenses for mileage and meals. Leave for jury duty shall not be counted against accumulated personal leave or sick leave.

# 10.5 **LEAVES OF ABSENCES**

Leaves of absence without pay may be granted to non-probationary employees. The Board may grant employees, upon a thirty (30) calendar day written request, unpaid leaves of absence to a maximum of one (1) year in duration. An employee may request an extension of an approved leave of absence.

Dates of departure and return must be acceptable to the administration and determined prior to initiating the request. Time on leave shall not cause an employee to undergo a second probationary period.

Leaves of absence which are ten (10) working days or less in duration may be granted by the superintendent without board approval.

In emergency cases the superintendent shall waive the thirty (30) calendar days if the employee indicates the occurrence is beyond his/her control.

During an unpaid leave amounting to thirty (30) or more work days, the employee may continue existing hospitalization and major medical insurance at the District group rate. The employee will be responsible for the full amount of the full monthly premium.

Employees who have worked more than one-half of their work year in which they take the leave shall receive a full year's credit on the wage schedule and for seniority purposes for that one year upon returning from the leave.

Upon conclusion of a leave of ninety (90) consecutive calendar days or less, the employee will return to his/her original position/route for which the employee is medically and legally qualified to fill. If the leave is longer than ninety (90) consecutive calendar days, then upon return from leave the employee will be placed in a comparable position/route for which the employee is medically and legally qualified to fill. The individual filling the position of the person on leave would be doing so only for the duration of the leave of absence.

# 10.6 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

Employees shall have up to three (3) days, per incident, for leave connected with the death of members of the immediate family or household. Such leave shall be an annual allowance and not accumulate. The immediate family shall be defined as in Article 10.1 of this agreement. The household shall include those individuals actually residing in the employee's household.

# 10.7 SICK LEAVE DONATION POLICY

The Board and the Association hereby agree to establish a Sick Leave Donation Plan. This plan's purpose is to allow all personnel in this bargaining unit the ability to donate their sick days to another employee who has exhausted his/her personally accumulated sick leave and personal days due to catastrophic illness, serious injury, or surgery and associated therapy which has affected the employee.

A. A committee will be established to act as the governing body for the administration of the Sick Leave Donation Plan. Said committee shall consist of two members of the bargaining unit named by the Association, and two persons appointed by the Superintendent.

The Sick Leave Donation Committee meetings will be held as needed to review applications and determine eligibility. In making decisions, the Committee will use the simple majority rule. Following the date of a decision rendered by the Committee, an employee may appeal in writing said decision to the Board of Education within thirty (30) calendar days.

- B. Persons desiring to use the sick leave donation plan should contact the Association President. The Association President and the Director of Human Resources will convene the committee.
- C. District personnel wishing to donate days will use the form provided in Appendix A. A donated day will be equal to the number of hours that the donating employee works. For example, a 4-hour employee who needs a sick leave donation and a 6-hour employee makes a donation, the 6-hour employee is donating 6 hours to the sick leave plan.
- D. Beginning with the fourth consecutive day, and after the employee has exhausted all of his/her sick leave and personal leave, an employee may be eligible to use the Plan. If the employee is eligible, the Plan coverage shall be retroactive to include the first day of eligibility (after the fourth consecutive day of absence). An employee who has had surgery or injuries requiring therapy may be eligible to use the Plan for therapy appointments as deemed necessary by his/her medical provider and which may be scheduled on an ongoing, irregular basis.

### **ARTICLE XI**

# **COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS**

# 11.1 REGULAR ROUTE DRIVERS

# JACKSONVILLE BUS DRIVERS SALARY SCHEDULES ANNUAL PAY

	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011	2011-2012
AM/PM	\$12,697.39	\$13,176.08	\$13,672.82	\$14,188.29
AM/2PM	\$15,968.45	\$16,570.46	\$17,195.17	\$17,843.42
AM/2PM Express	\$17,523.69	\$18,184.33	\$18,869.88	\$19,581.28
Extended AM/PM/SE	\$19,561.41	\$20,298.88	\$21,064.15	\$21,858.26
All Day Spec. Ed.	\$25,152.83	\$26,101.09	\$27,085.10	\$28,106.21
Murrayville Mail Run	\$470.03	\$487.75	\$506.13	\$525.22
Overtime Rates Per Hour	\$22.34	\$23.18	\$24.06	\$24.96
Longevity Pay				
After 5 Years	\$150.36	\$156.03	\$161.91	\$168.02
After 10 Years	\$261.69	\$271.55	\$281.79	\$292.41
After 15 Years	\$373.01	\$387.07	\$401.67	\$416.81
After 20 Years	\$483.59	\$501.82	\$520.74	\$540.37
After 25 Years	\$594.91	\$617.34	\$640.62	\$664.77
Salaried bus drivers may	elect to have thei	r pay over 20	(10 months) or	24 pays (12
months).				
Hourly Rates		_		
Mail Route	\$11.03	\$11.45	\$11.88	\$12.33

Trip Pay	\$11.84	\$12.29	\$12.75	\$13.23
Overtime Trip Pay	*	*	*	

<sup>\*1</sup> ½ times trip pay rate.

All employees employed in the above positions, as of June 30, 1998, will be grandfathered at the above positions and at their rate of pay.

- 1. Regular Route Drivers, Special Ed Hourly Rate Drivers and Substitute Drivers employed prior to July 1, 1998 by the School District may transfer between Regular Route, Special Ed Hourly and Substitute Positions throughout their employment career and receive the Regular Route Driver (11.1) rate of pay whenever they serve as a Regular Route Driver. Employees wishing to transfer to another category will be allowed to transfer but their rate of pay will reflect the change in position.
- 2. A two-hour minimum call in pay, except for actual hours worked immediately following the morning route (8:30 AM) or immediately before the afternoon route. A minimum of one-half (1/2) hour trip will be made for additional short trips beyond the regular actual hours worked.

Example: Driver works from 8:30-9:30 AM – one hour of pay. Example: Driver works from 9:30-10:45 AM – 2 hour minimum.

Example: Regular PM route begins at 2:15 PM

1:15 - 2:00 - one hour pay 12:00 - 1:30 - two hours pay 2:00 - 2:15 -  $\frac{1}{2}$  hour pay

3. Pay for trips are computed on the nearest quarter hour.

Example: 9:45 - 1:20 - 3 ½ hours Example: 9:45 - 1:25 - 3 ¾ hours

- 4. The trip pay is in addition to their regular pay (double dip).
- 5. A maximum of one-quarter hour will be allowed as down time on field trips/athletic trips before the bus is scheduled to leave the school.
- 6. Overtime shall be paid at the above rates for the type of work as noted above for all hours worked above 40 hours per week.
- 7. Only hours worked are considered in computing pay rates for overtime.
- 8. In the event a contract is not in place at the beginning of a school year, longevity shall not be implemented until a new contract is ratified by the Association and the Board of Education.

# 11.2 HOURLY RATE AND SUB DRIVERS

# HOURLY RATE EMPLOYEES (guaranteed 2 hours AM and 2 hours PM)

Hourly Rate Special Ed Drivers Regular Route Drivers employed after 6-30-98

	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011	2011-2012
Step 1	\$12.41	\$12.72	\$12.88	\$13.20
Step 2	\$12.72	\$12.88	\$13.20	\$13.37
Step 3	\$12.88	\$13.20	\$13.36	\$13.70
Step 4	\$13.03	\$13.36	\$13.70	\$13.87
Step 5	\$13.18	\$13.52	\$13.87	\$14.22
Step 6	\$13.32	\$13.68	\$14.03	\$14.39
Step 7	\$13.46	\$13.83	\$14.19	\$14.56
Step 8	\$13.60	\$13.97	\$14.35	\$14.73
Step 9	\$13.74	\$14.12	\$14.49	\$14.89
Step 10	\$13.91	\$14.26	\$14.65	\$15.04
Step 11	\$14.05	\$14.43	\$14.79	\$15.20
Step 12	\$14.20	\$14.58	\$14.97	\$15.35
Step 13	\$14.34	\$14.73	\$15.13	\$15.54
Step 14	\$14.51	\$14.88	\$15.29	\$15.70

Regular employees may elect to have their pay over 20 (10 months) or 24 (12 months) pay.

# **SUBSTITUTE DRIVERS**

	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011	2011-2012
Step 1	\$10.58	\$10.88	\$10.98	\$11.29
Step 2	\$10.88	\$10.98	\$11.29	\$11.39
Step 3	\$10.98	\$11.29	\$11.39	\$11.72
Step 4	\$11.08	\$11.39	\$11.71	\$11.82
Step 5	\$11.19	\$11.50	\$11.82	\$12.15
Step 6	\$11.30	\$11.61	\$11.93	\$12.27
Step 7	\$11.41	\$11.73	\$12.05	\$12.38
Step 8	\$11.53	\$11.85	\$12.17	\$12.50
Step 9	\$11.65	\$11.96	\$12.29	\$12.63
Step 10	\$11.77	\$12.09	\$12.41	\$12.75
Step 11	\$11.88	\$12.21	\$12.55	\$12.88
Step 12	\$12.01	\$12.33	\$12.67	\$13.02
Step 13	\$12.13	\$12.46	\$12.79	\$13.15
Step 14	\$12.26	\$12.59	\$12.93	\$13.28

1. Effective July 1, 1998 and thereafter, when a Sub Driver becomes a regular driver they will be placed on Step 1 of the Hourly Rate Schedule unless they were employed prior to July 1, 1998.

2. Effective July 1, 1998 all new employees and all substitute drivers will be paid on the above schedules for the duration of the contract.

Employees hired prior to January 1 of each calendar year will be allowed to advance to Step 2 on the Salary Schedule in July. Those employees hired after January 1 of that calendar year will remain on Step 1 for the next entire school year.

3. Pay for trips are computed on the nearest guarter hour.

Example:  $9:45 - 1:30 = 3 \frac{1}{2}$  hours Example:  $9:45 - 1:25 = 3 \frac{3}{4}$  hours

On Saturdays, Sundays and holidays, a driver shall have a 2-hour call in guarantee if the work is for less than 2 hours.

An hourly or substitute bus driver who is called in for an extra trip will be paid a 1-hour minimum call in, except if the actual hours worked for the extra trip are immediately before or following the morning route or the afternoon route or another assignment.

- 4. A maximum of one-quarter hour will be allowed as down time on field trips/athletic trips before the bus is scheduled to leave the school.
- 5. Overtime shall be paid for work in excess of 40 hours per week. Overtime pay shall be at 1½ times the employee's regular rate.
- 6. Trip pay rates will be retroactive to July 1, 2008.
- 7. In the event a contract is not in place at the beginning of a school year, a change in step shall not be implemented until a new contract is ratified by the Association and the Board of Education.

# 11.3 **HOURLY RATES**

# HEAD BUS MECHANIC AND ASSISTANT BUS MECHANIC

	2008-200	)9	2009-	2010	2010-2	2011	2011-	·2012
Step	Head Bus Mechanic	Assistant Mechanic						
1.	\$17.08	\$14.24	\$17.51	\$14.59	\$17.72	\$14.78	\$18.17	\$15.14
2.	\$17.51	\$14.59	\$17.72	\$14.78	\$18.17	\$15.14	\$18.39	\$15.34
3.	\$17.72	\$14.78	\$18.17	\$15.14	\$18.39	\$15.33	\$18.86	\$15.71
4.	\$17.94	\$14.96	\$18.39	\$15.33	\$18.85	\$15.71	\$19.09	\$15.91
5.	\$18.15	\$15.16	\$18.62	\$15.53	\$19.09	\$15.91	\$19.56	\$16.30
6.	\$18.36	\$15.35	\$18.83	\$15.73	\$19.32	\$16.11	\$19.81	\$16.51
7.	\$18.56	\$15.52	\$19.05	\$15.93	\$19.54	\$16.33	\$20.05	\$16.72
8.	\$18.78	\$15.71	\$19.26	\$16.11	\$19.77	\$16.53	\$20.28	\$16.94
9.	\$18.98	\$15.89	\$19.49	\$16.30	\$19.99	\$16.72	\$20.51	\$17.15
10.	\$19.17	\$16.07	\$19.70	\$16.49	\$20.23	\$16.92	\$20.74	\$17.35

11.	\$19.38	\$16.25	\$19.89	\$16.68	\$20.44	\$17.11	\$20.99	\$17.56
12.	\$19.59	\$16.43	\$20.12	\$16.86	\$20.64	\$17.31	\$21.21	\$17.75
13.	\$19.80	\$16.61	\$20.33	\$17.05	\$20.87	\$17.50	\$21.42	\$17.96
14.	\$20.01	\$16.79	\$20.55	\$17.24	\$21.10	\$17.69	\$21.66	\$18.16

# 2. Compensation for Temporary Assignment

Effective October 1, 2003, when the Head Mechanic is absent and the Assistant Mechanic fills in on a temporary basis to perform the Head Mechanic's duties, said employee will be paid at the rate of Step 1, Head Mechanic (see 11.3.1 – Rate of Pay) for any time worked after the Head Mechanic has been out for ten (10) consecutive working days. The Assistant Mechanic will not be paid for services as a bus driver, Assistant Mechanic or any other compensation while performing the duties of Head Mechanic. In the event the Assistant Mechanic loses an extra duty trip because he/she is performing the duties of the Head Mechanic, the Assistant Mechanic will be assigned the next available trip outside the mechanic's workday.

3. Head Mechanic and Assistant Mechanic overtime rates shall apply to all work in excess of 40 hours per week actually worked. Pre-approved holidays, pre-approved vacation or pre-approved personal days shall count toward the 40 hours actually worked requirement.

# 11.4 **CPI INDEX**

	CPI OVER 6%	CPI OVER 10%
All Regular Drivers and Mechanics	\$4.00/month	\$8.00/month
Extra Driving	\$ .04/hour	\$ .08/hour

# 1. 2008-2009 Formula

If the U. S. Department of Labor, Consumer Price Index (CPI) for North Central Region for the period ending June, 2008 changes as outlined above and if the sum of the total local property real estate tax dollars for the Education and Buildings Funds and general State aid for 2008-09 is \$500,000 higher than fiscal year 2008-2009, then the above salary changes will be made to be effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.

# 2. **2009-2010 Formula**

If the U.S. Department of Labor, Consumer Price Index (CPI) for North Central Region for the period ending June, 2009 changes as outlined above and if the sum of the total local property real estate tax dollars for the Education and Buildings Funds and general State aid for 2009-2010 is \$500,000 higher than fiscal year 2009-2010, then the above salary changes will be made to be effective July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010.

# 3. **2010-2011 Formula**

If the U. S. Department of Labor, Consumer Price Index (CPI) for North Central Region for the period ending June, 2010 changes as outlined above and if the sum of the total local property real estate tax dollars for the Education and Buildings Funds and general State aid for 2010-2011 is \$500,000 higher than fiscal year 2010-2011, then the following salary changes will be made to be effective July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011.

# 4. **2011-2012 Formula**

If the U. S. Department of Labor, Consumer Price Index (CPI) for North Central Region for the period ending June, 2011 changes as outlined above and if the sum of the total local property real estate tax dollars for the Education and Buildings Funds and general State aid for 2011-2012 is \$500,000 higher than fiscal year 2011-2012, then the following salary changes will be made to be effective July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012.

# 11.5 **PAY DAYS**

Route drivers, Head Mechanic, Assistant Mechanic, hourly rate bus drivers and substitute drivers will be paid in equal installments on the 15<sup>th</sup> and last banking day of each month. The first pay will begin on the 15<sup>th</sup> of September each year. The last pay for those selecting the 12-month pay plan will be August 31<sup>st</sup>. The last pay shall be June 30<sup>th</sup> for those selecting the 10-month pay plan. Employees must advise the payroll office prior to September 5<sup>th</sup> if they wish to change the 10- or 12-month plan selected. Employees who purchase optional dental insurance, voluntary life insurance, optional life insurance or dependent health insurance or have child support payments must take the 12-month plan.

Substitute drivers will receive their pay based upon time sheets.

Employees hired prior to September 1, 1998 may request to have their checks not directly deposited. In the event they elect direct deposit they may not change. All drivers hired after August 31, 1998 shall have all salary payments made by direct deposit.

# 11.6 EMPLOYEE INSURANCE PLAN

- A. The District will pay the full individual premium for a medical insurance plan.
- B. The District will offer a Supplemental Dental Insurance Plan for each employee in the bargaining unit at no cost to the District. The cost of the Supplemental Dental Insurance Plan will be paid by the employee.
- C. The Board and the Association agree to maintain an Insurance Committee to review, as needed, the District's Insurance Provider. This committee shall have the authority to modify the insurance plan (if acceptable to the insurance provider) and/or provider pending approval by the Association and the Board.

- D. The District will allow each employee in the bargaining unit to payroll deduct premiums for family coverage, dependent care expenses, dental insurance premiums, term life insurance premiums, and unreimbursed medical/dental expenses. Only one company per benefit will be selected by the Insurance Committee and approved by the Board of Education and the Association.
- E. The District will provide employees an IRS Section 125 flexible spending account. The account will include payment for medical insurance premiums for family coverage, term life premiums, dependent care expenses, dental insurance premiums, and an unreimbursed medical/dental expense. Any administrative cost which may be charged by the company selected by the District to administer the plan will be paid semi-monthly through payroll deduction by the employee. Balances not to exceed \$300 that remain in the Section 125 Plan account at the statutory end of each year's activity will become the property of the District. The amount in excess of \$300 shall be set aside to offset future administrative costs of the third party administrator on a prorate basis for persons enrolling for the plan year two years later based on those enrollees with an effective date of February 1. The flexible spending account will begin February 1<sup>st</sup> of each year. New employees may enroll within 30 calendar days of initial employment.
- F. The District will continue to make the above contributions in June, July and August for employees who were employed at the end of the school year.

# 11.7 **LIFE INSURANCE**

The Board of Education will provide for full time employees as part of their Health Care \$30,000 Term Life Insurance. The Board of Education will provide a \$20,000 Term Life Insurance Policy for all others.

# 11.8 **RETIREMENT**

Any employee who retires and has a minimum of ten (10) years of service in School District 117 will receive compensation for unused sick leave in excess of 65 days. Days in excess of 65 but less than 101, will be compensated at the rate of \$25 per day, days in excess of 100 but less than 171 will be compensated at the rate of \$35 per day, days in excess of 170 will be compensated at the rate of \$50 per day.

# 11.9 LEAVES MEDICAL INSURANCE

Employees on approved leave for full time study at a college/university will continue to receive the District's hospital-medical insurance benefits during the duration of their leave.

If an employee on approved leave for full time study does not return to the District following completion of the leave, that former employee shall be liable to repay to the District those costs advanced for the medical insurance premiums.

Employees on approved unpaid leave for medical reasons, personal disability or worker's compensation will continue to receive the District's hospital-medical insurance benefits during their leave, but not to exceed ninety (90) consecutive

school days. Thereafter, the employee may remain on the District's plan if the employee makes monthly payments of premium in advance.

Employees on approved leaves for other purposes may remain on the District's hospital-medical insurance program upon monthly payments, in advance, of the premiums.

#### 11.10 TRAVEL AND EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT

A. The established payment rates for various expenses incurred by employees while on District business are listed below. Approval from proper administrative level must be obtained prior to expenditure.

## 1. **Transportation:**

Effective the first month following ratification of the contract for 2008-2009, private car mileage will be reimbursed at the IRS allowable rate per mile for in-district and out of district mileage. Reimbursement requests for in-district and out of district travel shall be submitted not later than 14 calendar days following the end of the semester in which the travel expense is incurred. Substitutes who fill in for Murrayville drivers shall be entitled to private car mileage not to exceed the distance from the bus garage in Jacksonville to Murrayville School.

Rail or air travel will be reimbursed at the lesser amount of the actual cost or the standard private car mileage rate computed round trip between the two cities.

Taxi travel will be reimbursed at cost with a per day maximum amount of \$15.00 for one employee and \$30.00 for two or more District employees sharing a taxi.

Parking fees to a maximum per day of \$12.00 when a bus driver is required to use a personal vehicle on school business. Parking fees for a school bus on a school trip shall be paid by the District or the sponsoring group. Receipts shall be required for any reimbursement for parking fees.

#### 2. Meals

Meals will be reimbursed at cost with the following maximum rates:

Breakfast = \$10.00, Lunch = \$15.00, Dinner = \$20.00.

One banquet costing more than these maximums may be substituted for one of the above means when attendance is pre-approved.

Receipts shall be required for any reimbursement for meals.

#### Lodging.

If a school bus driver must be away overnight on a bus trip or other school business the District or sponsoring group shall arrange and pay for reasonable overnight accommodations.

#### 4. Registration

Registration amounts will be reimbursed at the cost which has been pre-approved.

## 5. **Tips**

- A. There will be no reimbursement for tips.
- B. There will be no reimbursements for any expenses for which receipts or cancelled checks are not provided with the exception of private car mileage. Amounts for total reimbursements may be prorated by principals on the "Permission to Attend a Professional Meeting" forms.

#### 11.11 MECHANIC CALL BACK PAY

When a bus mechanic is called back to work, the mechanic will be guaranteed a minimum of two (2) hours pay unless that time is immediately prior to or immediately following his normal shift. The mechanic shall be required to spend that additional time performing work as assigned.

#### **ARTICLE XII**

## **FAIR SHARE**

#### 12.1 FAIR SHARE

Language as follows:

- A. Each employee, beginning with the 1998-1999 school year, as a condition of his/her employment, shall join the Association or pay a fair share fee to the Association equivalent to the amount of dues uniformly required of members of the Association, including local, state, and national dues.
- B. In the event that the bargaining unit member does not pay his/her fair share fee directly to the Association by a certain date as established by the Association, the Board shall deduct the fair share from the wages of the nonmember.
- C. Such fee shall be paid to the Association by the Board no later than ten (10) days following deduction.

- D. In the event of any legal action against the employer brought in a court or administrative agency because of its compliance with this Article, the Association agrees to defend such action, at its own expense and through its own counsel, provided:
  - 1. The employer gives immediate notice of such action in writing to the Association and permits the Association intervention as a party if it so desires, and,
  - 2. The employer gives full and complete cooperation to the Association and its counsel in securing and giving evidence, obtaining witnesses and making relevant information available at both the trial and all appellate levels.
- E. The Association agrees that in any action so defended, it will indemnify and hold harmless the employer from any liability for damages and costs imposed by a final judgment of a court or administrative agency as a direct consequence of the employer's non-negligent compliance with this Article.
  - It is expressly understood that this hold harmless provision will not apply to any claim, demand, suit or other form of liability which may arise as a result of any type of willful misconduct by the Board or the Board's imperfect execution of the obligations imposed upon it by this Article.
- F. The obligation to pay a fair share fee will not apply to any employee who, on the basis of a bona fide religious tenet or teaching of a church or religious body of which such employee is a member or a belief sincerely held with the strength of traditional religious views, objects to the payment of a fair share fee to the Association. Upon proper substantiation and collection of the entire fee, the Association will make payment on behalf of the employee to a mutually agreeable non-religious charitable organization as per Association policy and the Rules and Regulations of the Illinois Educational Labor Relations Board (see Page 14, "Religious Dissenters").

#### **ARTICLE XIII**

#### **EFFECT OF AGREEMENT**

#### 13.1 **COMPLETE UNDERSTANDING**

The terms and conditions set forth in this agreement represent the full and complete understanding between the parties. The terms and conditions may be modified only through the written mutual consent of the parties.

#### 13.2 INDIVIDUAL CONTRACT

Any individual contract issued by the Board to an employee shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions as set in the agreement. If an individual contract is inconsistent with the agreement, the agreement shall be controlling.

#### 13.3 **SAVINGS CLAUSE**

Should any article, section or clause of this agreement be declared illegal by a court of competent jurisdiction, then that article, section or clause shall be deleted from this agreement to the extent that it violates the law. The remaining articles, sections, and clauses shall remain in full force and effect for the duration of this agreement.

#### 13.4 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

It is expressly understood and agreed that all functions, rights, powers, authority, and legal responsibilities of the Board which are not specifically limited by the express language of this agreement are retained by the Board.

The Board shall not be required to bargain over matters of inherent managerial policy which shall include such areas of discretion or policy as the functions of the employer, standards of service, its overall budget, the organizational structure and selection of new employees and direction of employees.

#### 13.5 NO STRIKE STATEMENT

During the term of this agreement and any mutual extension thereof no employee covered by this agreement, nor the Association, nor any person acting on behalf of the Association shall ever or at any time engage in, authorize, or instigate any picketing, any recognition of any picket line at the School District's premises, any strike, slowdown or other refusal to tender full and complete services to the Board, or any activity whatsoever which would disrupt in any manner in whole or in part the operation of the School District.

- A. Any violating employee shall be subject to discipline or discharge as determined appropriate in the sole and unilateral discretion of the Board.
- B. The Association shall, upon notice from the Board, immediately direct such employees, both orally and in writing, to resume normal operations immediately and take every other reasonable effort to end any violations.

#### 13.6 **DURATION**

This agreement shall be effective J 30, 2012. This agreement is signed	uly 1, 2008 and shall remain in effect until June this day of June, 2009.
In Witness Thereof:	
For the Jacksonville Support Personnel Association/IEA/NEA Bus Drivers/Mechanics	For the Board of Education Jacksonville Community Unit District #117
President	President
Secretary	Secretary

# **APPENDIX A**

# **Jacksonville Community Unit School District #117**

# **Sick Leave Donation Form**

to (re Community Unit School District #117 equivalent increments only to full-time e employees. The donated sick day will b only after the recipient uses it. The do	lonor), a bus driver or mechanic employee employed District #117, do this date donate one sick leave day ecipient), an employee employed by Jacksonville . Sick leave days are to be donated in full day employees and half day increments only to half-time be deducted from the donor's accumulated sick leave mation form will be returned to the donor if the sick of the above named recipient's contract year, this
the basis of when the completed dona	donors' sick leave days will be transferred will be on ation form is received in the office of the Board of erein. Those donations logged first will be transferred
Date	Donating Employee's Signature
	OFFICE USE
	Log Date
	Sequence Number

## **APPENDIX B**

## **REQUEST FOR PERSONAL LEAVE**

(Complete and Submit in Triplicate) (See JEA Bus Drivers Agreement – Article 10.3)

# Request should be submitted at least three days in advance of absence.

NAME OF E	EMPLOYEE:_	SCHOO	DL
Date of Red	quest:		
Date(s) for	which person	al leave is requested	
		ate(s) fall(s) on the day immediate the first or last week of school, the	
The reason	for the absen	ce should fall under administrative	rules per policy GCBD-C.
SIGNATUR	E OF EMPLO	YEE:	
Action of Pr	rincipal:		
Approved (\	With Pay)		Disapproved
		Signature:	Date:
Action of Ac	dministrative (	Office:	
		Signature:	Date:
Copy to:	Central off Transporta Staff Mem	ation Supervisor	

REFER TO REVERSE SIDE FOR EXCUSED ABSENCES

# ADMINISTRATIVE RULES FOR POLICY GCBD-C: EMERGENCY AND SPECIAL CAUSE ABSENCES

Employees wishing an excused absence should complete the two-part form "Request for Personal Leave". The request should be filed with the principal or supervisor at least three days prior to the absence and approval should be obtained from the immediate supervisor and Superintendent of Schools before the absence. In case of emergency, the immediate supervisor should be verbally notified and a statement of reason for absence must be filed with the immediate supervisor within five days after the return of the employee. It is expected that employees shall make every attempt to schedule business and/or personal obligations during non-working hours prior to requesting an excused absence.

Following are some examples of reasons which may be approved for absence with pay after administrative agreement that the matter cannot be given attention at any other time.

- 1. Consult on college planning for self.
- 2. Attend weddings of immediate family.
- 3. Consultation on income tax requested by Internal Revenue Service.
- 4. Attending legal matters.
- 5. Consultation with officials of the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund.
- 6. Moving to Jacksonville area or within the area.
- 7. Religious holidays and services.
- 8. Death of a non-immediate family member which seems to require the help or attendance of a school employee.
- 9. Official representation of a civic or religious organization at state, regional or national meetings.
- 10. Attend graduation for family or members of household.
- 11. An accident or condition due to weather when the person is out of town, thus preventing returning in time to be on the job as scheduled.
- 12. Taking children to college.

Following are examples of requests which will generally be disapproved for absence with pay.

- 1. Day for shopping, personal pleasure or other social function.
- 2. To accompany spouse on an out-of-town trip.
- 3. To interview for a new job.
- 4. Child care because of babysitter problems.
- 5. Economic gain not related to district employment.
- 6. Inclement weather.
- 7. Transportation problems.
- 8. Attend graduation of friends.

# **APPENDIX C**

# JACKSONVILLE EDUCATION SUPPORT PERSONNEL IEA/NEA

A.	Date of Grievance:		
B.	Statement of Grievance:		
C.	Applicable Contract Provisions:		
D.	Remedy Sought:		
Date		Signature	
Daio		O.g. Maria	
		Title	
Cc:	Grievant Association President Immediate Supervisor		

## **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING**

It is agreed to by both the Jacksonville School Board of District #117 and the Jacksonville Educational Support Personnel Association agree to grandfather John (Jack) Harney effective with the beginning of this agreement and agrees to allow all of his benefits (i.e. health insurance, vacation leave, sick leave and holiday pay) to accrue/accumulate as that of a Head Mechanic for the duration of his employment as an Assistant Mechanic for District #117.

For the Board	For the Association
Date	Date
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
MEMOR	ANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
It is agreed to by the Jacksonv Educational Support Personnel As	ille School Board of District #117 and the Jacksonville sociation IEA/NEA agree that:
Extra trips received by the administin section 8.6 of the 2008-2012 co	stration will be assigned as per the extra trip pool language ntract with the exception:
calendar days before they are to 30 days from the current date will	ministration will not be assigned to a driver more than 30 be performed. Trips received for performance more than be put in sequence of order received with other trips and period and will be assigned on a rotating basis to regular o seniority.
For the Board	For the Association
Date	Date

#### **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING**

**WHEREAS**, the District 117 Support Personnel/IEA/NEA, Transportation Unit, (Association) and the Board of Education, Jacksonville School District 117 (Board) have initiated discussions concerning modifications to the collective bargaining agreement for the period 2008-2012; and,

**WHEREAS**, the Association and Board have reached agreement on this Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to partially amend, modify and interpret the parties' aforesaid collective bargaining agreement.

**NOW, THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual promises contained herein, the Board of Education and the Association, do hereby agree to amend, modify and interpret the collective bargaining agreement for the period 2008-2012 as follows:

- 1. This MOU modifies and supersedes the regular base hourly rate of pay for Hourly Bus Driver Gayle Stucker who is at step 14 of the wage scale set forth in paragraph 11.2 for Hourly Rate Special Ed Drivers and Regular Route Drivers employed after June 30, 1998 of the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement.
- 2. This MOU also modifies and supersedes the regular base hourly rate of pay for the Head Bus Mechanic Dave Richards and the Assistant Bus Mechanic John Harney who are both at step 14 of the wage scale set forth in paragraph 11.3 of the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement for their respective positions.
- 3. The regular base hourly rate of pay for Dave Richards, John Harney and Gayle Stucker for the fiscal years 2008-2009, 2009-2010, 2010-2011 and 2011-2012 shall be as follows:

	2007- 2008	2008- 2009	2009- 2010	2010- 2011	2011- 2012
David Richards	\$19.49	\$20.22	\$20.99	\$21.78	\$22.60
John Harney	\$16.35	\$16.97	\$17.61	\$18.27	\$18.96
Gayle Stucker	\$14.11	\$14.64	\$15.19	\$15.77	\$16.36

- 4. The regular base hourly rates of pay of Dave Richards, John Harney and Gayle Stucker pursuant to the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement shall be exclusively as set forth in paragraph 3 of this MOU. None of these persons shall be entitled to receive, or be paid, the base hourly rates set forth in the wage scales in paragraphs 11.2 and/or 11.3 in the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement for their respective positions. These persons shall be entitled to receive and be paid other compensation and/or benefits they earn pursuant to the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement, except for the modification to their base hourly rate of pay as provided in paragraph 3 of this MOU.
- 5. The base hourly rates provided in paragraph 3 of this MOU can only be paid to Dave Richards, John Harney and/or Gayle Stucker for the duration of the 2008-2012 collective bargaining agreement and only as long as these persons remain employed in their current positions with the District.

- 6. In all other respects, the provisions of the parties' collective bargaining agreement shall remain the same, except as amended, modified or interpreted in this MOU.
- 7. This MOU contains a complete understanding of the parties' agreement herein.
- 8. Each party hereto shall be bound to the provisions of this MOU. Each party represents to the other that the representatives who execute this MOU have the authority as provided by law to do so.

**EXECUTED**, in duplicate originals, on the dates set forth hereinafter.

DISTRICT 117 SUPPORT PERSONNEL, IEA/NEA
BY:AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE
DATE:
BOARD OF EDUCATION, JACKSONVILLE SCHOOL DISTRICT 117
BY: PRESIDENT
ATTEST:SECRETARY
DATE.

# ARTICLE VI – EMPLOYEE EVALUATION

6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5 6.5	6.1		
6.4 6.5  ARTICLE VII – ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS  7.1 Vacancy Notices	6.2		
6.5  ARTICLE VII – ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS  7.1 Vacancy Notices————————————————————————————————————			
ARTICLE VII – ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS  7.1			
7.1 Vacancy Notices————————————————————————————————————	6.5		13
7.2       Transfers/Promotion       14-15         7.3       Major Route Restructuring       15         ARTICLE VIII – CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT       15-16         8.1       Work Day       15-16         8.2       Lunch Period       16         8.3       Physical Fitness       16         8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17-18         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-15         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       22         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       23         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23       24         9.5       24       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       22         9.7       Category of Position       22         9.9       Bumping Rights       22	ARTICLE	VII – ASSIGNMENT, VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, TRANSFERS	
7.2       Transfers/Promotion       14-15         7.3       Major Route Restructuring       15         ARTICLE VIII – CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT       15-16         8.1       Work Day       15-16         8.2       Lunch Period       16         8.3       Physical Fitness       16         8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17-18         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-15         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       22         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       23         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23       24         9.5       24       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       22         9.7       Category of Position       22         9.9       Bumping Rights       22	7.1	Vacancy Notices	14
7.3 Major Route Restructuring————————————————————————————————————			
8.1       Work Day       15-16         8.2       Lunch Period       16         8.3       Physical Fitness       16         8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17-18         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-15         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       25         9.2       22       22         9.3       23       23         9.4       22       25         9.5       23       24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES			
8.2       Lunch Period       16         8.3       Physical Fitness       16         8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-19         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       25         9.5       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence	ARTICLE	VIII – CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT	
8.2       Lunch Period       16         8.3       Physical Fitness       16         8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-19         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       25         9.5       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence	8.1	Work Day	15-16
8.3 Physical Fitness			
8.4       In-Service/Refresher Courses       16         8.5       Subcontracting       17         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-18         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23       23         9.3       23       23         9.4       23       23         9.5       23       23         9.6       Reemployment Right       23         9.7       Category of Position       22         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury<			
8.5       Subcontracting       17         8.6       Extra Trip Pool       17-18         8.7       Summer Driving       18-18         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       21         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23       23         9.3       23       23         9.4       23       24         9.5       23       23         9.6       Reemployment Right       23         9.7       Category of Position       22         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES       25         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.4       Leave for Jur			
8.6       Extra Trip Pool			
8.7       Summer Driving       18-15         8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23       23         9.4       23       25         9.5       23       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24-25         9.8       Layoff       24-25         9.9       Bumping Rights       24-25         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27			
8.8       Holidays Recognized and Observed       19-20         8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       23         9.2       25         9.3       25         9.4       25         9.5       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       22         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27		Summer Driving	18-19
8.9       Drug Tests       20         8.10       Commercial Driver's License       21         8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       23         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       25         9.4       23         9.5       23         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.1       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27			
8.10 Commercial Driver's License		Drug Tests	20
8.11       Student Discipline       21         8.12       Call In Procedure       21         8.13       Vacations       21-25         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       25         9.5       25         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.3       Personal Leave       26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27			
8.12 Call In Procedure       21         8.13 Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY         9.1 Seniority       23         9.2			
8.13       Vacations       21-23         ARTICLE IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY       23         9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       23         9.5       23         9.6       Reemployment Right       23-24         9.7       Category of Position       24         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES       10.1       Sick Leave       25-26         10.3       Personal Leave       25-26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26-27         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27		Call In Procedure	. <u> </u>
9.1       Seniority       23         9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       23         9.5       23         9.6       Reemployment Right         9.7       Category of Position         9.8       Layoff         9.9       Bumping Rights         9.10       Route Elimination         24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury         10.3       Personal Leave         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave         10.5       Leave of Absence			
9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       23         9.5       23         9.6       Reemployment Right	ARTICLE	IX – DISTRICT SENIORITY	
9.2       23         9.3       23         9.4       23         9.5       23         9.6       Reemployment Right	Ω 1	Soniority	23
9.3			
9.4			
9.5			
9.6       Reemployment Right			
9.7       Category of Position       22         9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.3       Personal Leave       26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27			
9.8       Layoff       24         9.9       Bumping Rights       24         9.10       Route Elimination       24-25         ARTICLE X – LEAVES         10.1       Sick Leave       25         10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury       25-26         10.3       Personal Leave       26         10.4       Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave       26         10.5       Leave of Absence       26-27			
9.9       Bumping Rights		Layoff	2/
9.10 Route Elimination			
ARTICLE X – LEAVES  10.1 Sick Leave			
10.1       Sick Leave	9.10	Noute Elimination	24-20
10.2       Absence Due to on the Job Injury	ARTICLE	X – LEAVES	
10.3 Personal Leave			
10.4 Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave26		Absence Due to on the Job Injury	25-26
10.5 Leave of Absence26-27			
		Leave for Jury Subpoena Leave	26
10.6 Bereavement Leave27			
	10.6	Bereavement Leave	27

10.7	Sick Leave Donation Policy	27-28
ARTICLE	XI – COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS	
11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 11.5 11.6 11.7	Regular Route Drivers	30-31 31-32 32-33 33-34
11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11	Retirement Leaves/Medical Insurance Travel and Expense Reimbursement Mechanic Call Back Pay	34-35 35-36
ARTICLE	XII – FAIR SHARE	
12.1		36-37
ARTICLE	XIII – EFFECT OF AGREEMENT	
13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	Complete Understanding	37 38 38
APPENDI	X A	
Sick Le	eave Donation Form	39
APPENDI	X B	
Reque	st for Personal Leave	40-41
APPENDI	X C	
Grieva	nce Report Form	42
Grandi Extra	NDUMS OF UNDERSTANDING father for Assistant Mechanic Trip Schedulinged Wage Scale	43